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Scottish Parliament 

Public Audit Committee 

Wednesday 27 January 2016 

[The Convener opened the meeting at 10:02] 

Decision on Taking Business in 
Private 

The Convener (Paul Martin): I welcome 
members and the press and public to the fourth 
meeting in 2016 of the Public Audit Committee. I 
ask all those present to ensure that their electronic 
items are switched to flight mode so that they do 
not affect the committee’s work. We have received 
apologies from Tavish Scott.  

Item 1 is a decision on taking business in 
private. Do members agree to take items 4 and 5 
in private? 

Members indicated agreement. 

Administration of the Scottish 
Rate of Income Tax 2014-15 

10:03 

The Convener: Item 2 is evidence on the 
Comptroller and Auditor General’s report, “The 
administration of the Scottish Rate of Income Tax 
2014-15” and the Auditor General for Scotland’s 
report, “The administration of the Scottish Rate of 
Income Tax 2014/15—Report to the Scottish 
Parliament’s Public Audit Committee”. 

I welcome our panel of witnesses: Caroline 
Gardner, the Auditor General for Scotland; Sir 
Amyas Morse, the Comptroller and Auditor 
General; Steven Corbishley, director of the 
National Audit Office; and Sarah Walker, deputy 
director and head of the devolution unit at Her 
Majesty’s Revenue and Customs. I understand 
that none of the witnesses wishes to make an 
opening statement, so we will move straight to 
questions. 

First, I ask Sir Amyas Morse to give us an 
overview of the document that he has provided, 
particularly in relation to some of the challenges 
that will be faced in connection with the 
implementation of the information technology 
arrangements. 

Sir Amyas Morse (National Audit Office): We 
were given very full access to the documentation, 
and we have necessarily looked at what is 
available at this point in time. We published our 
report just before the communications round that 
HMRC undertook to alert Scottish rate of income 
tax payers that they were considered to be in that 
category. However, there were a number of things 
that we did not know, such as what the announced 
rate would be. Some of our remarks in the report 
are, therefore, slightly anticipatory of what might 
happen. 

You will see from the report that we have a 
positive view of the IT arrangements and that we 
give a warning about the level of effort involved in 
the most difficult aspect of the whole set of 
arrangements, which is establishing clearly who 
should pay the Scottish rate of income tax. I will 
make just one remark on that, if I may. It is 
important to push on with identifying those people, 
and we remark in the report—although we are not 
critical—that not an awful lot has happened and 
not a huge amount of resource has been put into 
that area so far. 

It is important to push on now, while the rates 
are neutral, so to speak. If there were to be a 
differentially higher rate in the future, people might 
be a little more backward in coming forward to 
identify themselves and to co-operate. However, 
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we are in slack water, and that is the time to 
establish as clearly as possible what the 
population is. I do not disagree with HMRC on 
that, but I think that now is a valuable time to get a 
good grip on whom we are talking about. 
Establishing that population, certainly among 
those people who are working outside Scotland, 
will be a considerable challenge. 

The Convener: Can you confirm whether there 
is evidence that tax advisers are currently giving 
advice to clients on how they should be domiciled 
and how they should approach the matter? 

Sir Amyas Morse: I am very much a former tax 
adviser, so I am not reliable in this area. However, 
I believe that the only advice that they could give 
would depend on there being a positive or 
negative variance in the Scottish rate. I do not see 
what other advice people could reasonably give. If 
there was an advantage, a tax adviser might 
indicate that, but no reputable tax adviser would 
be involved in concealment or dishonesty. It is a 
question of seeing how things develop. 

Caroline Gardner (Auditor General for 
Scotland): I have nothing to add to that, 
convener. As the Comptroller and Auditor General 
said, it will depend very much on whether there 
are different tax rates in the future. Like the NAO, 
we do not look directly at what tax advisers are 
doing, but it is something that we will keep an eye 
on, and I imagine that HMRC will do the same. 

The Convener: Just to play this out, if different 
tax rates existed in Scotland, England and Wales, 
is it feasible that we could end up as the Cayman 
Islands of the United Kingdom? Is that a 
possibility? 

Sir Amyas Morse: The resemblance between 
Scotland and the Cayman Islands may be a little 
remote. We have seen other tax jurisdictions make 
use of their tax regime to attract economic activity. 
You do not need to go to the Cayman Islands to 
see that—you could just go to Ireland. I do not 
mean to suggest that that will happen in Scotland, 
but such possibilities exist. It is clear that how you 
decide to divide the fiscal burden or benefit 
between the state and taxpayers will probably 
have an effect on a fairly small proportion of the 
taxpayer population. Although they might have a 
high economic value, only a very small proportion 
of people have a residence in Scotland and live 
outside Scotland or are tax residents in Scotland 
but are high earners and temporary visitors. It is 
fair to say that those are the two populations in 
which volatility is likely to exist. 

I will stop now and let Sarah Walker talk about 
the matter. 

Sarah Walker (HM Revenue and Customs): 
There are two important aspects to establishing 
Scottish taxpayer status, the first of which is the 

mass market. We have done a lot of work in that 
area over the past few months to ensure that we 
are contacting everybody who is on our books to 
confirm their Scottish taxpayer status. I can give 
you more details about that if you like. 

Once the rates start to diverge, as Amyas Morse 
and Caroline Gardner have said, the second 
important aspect is our focusing on the people to 
whose income that might make a significant 
difference and trying to anticipate their behaviour. 
The fact that the rate will apply only to earned 
income and not to investment income will make it 
easier to get a grip on that, in a sense. We will be 
looking at those people whose earnings from their 
activity are in play. 

A piece of preparatory work that we have done 
in the current year has focused on our high-
earning population—the people whom our high-
net-worth units deal with. That work looks 
specifically at high earners who are resident in 
Scotland in order to make sure that we understand 
their residency status when there is a risk that they 
may have two addresses and might, therefore, 
want to shift their residence from one to the other. 

It is true that having no difference between the 
rates in the first year of the regime will make it 
easier for us, because we will be able to do the 
work to establish where people are resident 
against a background of there being no incentives 
for them to try to convince us that they are in one 
place rather than the other. Once we have that 
baseline, and once a different rate comes in, we 
will observe people’s behaviour to see whether 
there is a shift in response to that different rate. 
We are doing everything that we can to be 
prepared for that scenario. 

The Convener: What is the expected cost of 
the implementation of the IT systems, and what is 
the cost so far? Will the system be UK based, or is 
there an option to devolve it? 

Sarah Walker: The figures that we have 
published for the cost of IT change are between 
£10 million and £15 million for the entire 
implementation of the Scottish rate of income tax. 
We are reviewing those figures, and we will 
publish an updated figure in the annual report that 
is due to come out later this year. 

The changes are all to our UK-based system; 
there is no self-contained Scottish-rate system that 
could be based elsewhere. The important thing 
about the Scottish rate is that it will be totally 
integrated into the income tax system, which is run 
as a UK system. That will make the changes low 
risk. The changes to our basic pay-as-you-earn 
and self-assessment systems are just to take 
account of a different rate; there are no self-
contained SRIT IT systems. 
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Mary Scanlon (Highlands and Islands) (Con): 
Figure 4 on page 14 of the NAO’s report is the 
“SRIT Project Board risk register”. It is quite 
reassuring to see that, out of the 13 separate 
risks, eight are moderate and some are low. I draw 
your attention to the three high-risk areas. The first 
is the area that the convener has just mentioned: 

“Communications are unclear for those who are not 
Scottish taxpayers (eg non-UK residents living in Scotland, 
or the rest of the UK population) resulting in possible 
confusion and erroneous customer contact.” 

I thought that a person had to be domiciled in 
Scotland to be a Scottish taxpayer. The example 
that was given when Mr Morse—Sir Amyas, I 
should probably say—was here previously— 

Sir Amyas Morse: I am happy to be on first-
name terms if it suits you. 

10:15 

Mary Scanlon: The example was given of oil 
workers from Sunderland who worked in the North 
Sea, who would not be domiciled in Scotland. 
However, there is something that I am not clear 
about. We are all looking at our manifestos for the 
Scottish Parliament elections, and there are 
already commitments from my party, the Labour 
Party and others on varying tax rates. If someone 
who lived in Scotland had an address in England, 
for example, and the tax rate on earned income 
rose significantly in Scotland, could they just use 
their English address or would they have to be 
domiciled in England for so many months of the 
year? I am not familiar with tax exiles or the 
Cayman Islands, but if someone in Scotland was a 
bit annoyed about paying more tax than a person 
who earned the same income in England, how 
easy or difficult would it be for them to get an 
address in England to avoid paying that tax? What 
are the criteria? 

Sarah Walker: As you have said, the rule is that 
a person must have their main residence in 
Scotland for the majority of the year. 

Mary Scanlon: What does “main residence” 
mean? If I had a house in Edinburgh and a house 
in London and I dropped between the two, which 
would be the main one? What is the definition of 
the “main residence”? 

Sarah Walker: In most cases, it would be a 
matter of facts. One place would be the person’s 
home and the other place would be a temporary 
residence. We would look at where the person’s 
children went to school, where the person was 
registered with a general practitioner and where 
the person considered their main residence to be 
for their general living arrangements. For the vast 
majority of people, those things would be very 
easy to determine. 

Mary Scanlon: A person may not have children 
at school, and they would be entitled to be 
registered with a GP wherever they lived. For 20 
years, I have been registered with two GPs, one in 
Inverness and one in Edinburgh. 

Sarah Walker: Yes. We have not set out a 
specific list of criteria, but we have published 
guidance on our website that explains the type of 
things that we will take into account in determining 
where a main place of residence is. 

Mary Scanlon: If you have not established 
definite criteria and the higher tax rate goes up to 
50p or 60p in the pound, or whatever, it will 
potentially be easy for a Scottish taxpayer to say 
that they have an address in Carlisle when it could 
be a single room. That will be quite easy to do to 
become a tax exile in England. 

Sir Amyas Morse: Allow me to reach into what 
I know about the matter. There have been a lot of 
tax cases to do with residencies, and there are 
quite well-established criteria for judging the facts. 
Obviously, each situation would be looked at on its 
merits, but it is not as if inspectors of taxes would 
find the matter incredibly difficult to understand. 
We have had all this with people who have tried to 
show that they are resident or non-resident in the 
UK tax jurisdiction, so it is not new territory. The 
approach that will be applied in Scotland is well 
understood. 

Mary Scanlon: But the approach is new 
between Scotland and England, and that is what 
my question is about. 

Sir Amyas Morse: I do not disagree with that at 
all. I am simply trying to reassure you that, from 
the point of view of how we go about establishing 
the main residence, we are not on terribly new 
ground. It has been necessary to establish 
domicile and main residence for tax purposes for 
ever, so there is quite a lot of expertise in how that 
is gone about. People are not making it up as they 
go along. 

It is true that there is no open-and-shut answer. 
The circumstances of each person and all the 
various things that have built up over the years 
that are used to determine their main base, if I can 
call it that, are looked at. That is how things work. 

Sarah Walker: That is right. There is a fallback. 
If it is impossible to establish in a particular case 
that a particular place is the main residence, we 
can count the number of days that are spent in 
England rather than in Scotland over the year. We 
think that there will be very few cases in which we 
will need to go into that level of detail, but that is a 
fallback if we need it. 

Mary Scanlon: That will be quite difficult to 
prove if a person drives up and down the road. 
The eligibility criteria are not clear, and the 
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example of a person being registered with a GP—
we have a GP with a bad cold sitting here—is not 
the best one. Also, not everyone has children who 
go to school or nursery. Therefore, as things 
stand, the issue does not seem clear to me. 

Sarah Walker: As Amyas Morse has said, this 
is not a new issue for HMRC, but it is something 
that we will need to keep under review and 
develop. We have developed guidance in 
consultation with tax professionals in Scotland, 
and we have issued examples involving students, 
people in the military and other people who move 
around a lot. We have tried to address the obvious 
questions relating to people who might be in 
doubt, but we will keep the matter under review. 

Mary Scanlon: I appreciate that the issue is not 
new, but it is new within the United Kingdom. 

Sarah Walker: Yes. 

Mary Scanlon: We are looking at new territory 
here. 

Page 14 of the report says: 

“Communications are unclear for those who are not 
Scottish taxpayers (eg non-UK residents living in Scotland, 
or the rest of the UK population) resulting in possible 
confusion and erroneous customer contact.” 

Which people are in the group that has been 
determined to be high risk? 

Sarah Walker: We are not talking about high-
risk people; the rating in the column concerns the 
degree of effectiveness of our controls. 

Mary Scanlon: The effectiveness of your 
controls is high in that regard. 

Sarah Walker: Yes. 

Mary Scanlon: That is good news. In that case, 
I should be looking at lines that read “Very low”. 

Sarah Walker: The reference to non-UK 
residents is there simply because someone has to 
be a UK resident before they are in the frame to 
choose whether they are a Scottish or a UK 
resident. If they are a non-UK resident, they 
should not have to worry about the Scottish rate at 
all. The risk that we are talking about concerns a 
situation in which people are confused and contact 
us even though they ought not to be concerned 
about the Scottish rate at all. 

Mary Scanlon: Given that there is not a high 
risk, are we saying that everything is good and 
working well? Everything that I am reading seems 
positive, and there seem to be good working 
relationships between HMRC and the Scottish 
Government. That is what we were hoping for and 
had been promised, so that seems good. Have 
you identified any risks to that? 

Sarah Walker: We are monitoring all the risks 
carefully. The most important thing is to ensure 

that we have a high level of confidence that we 
have accurately identified Scottish taxpayers. We 
are in the middle of the process of initial 
identification. We have written to 2.6 million people 
in Scotland and we are now dealing with address 
changes that have been notified to us. As a result 
of that, we have produced some more advertising 
that is due out in February, which is designed to 
reach people who might not have had a letter from 
us although they should have. We are continuing 
to pay a lot of attention to that area. As we move 
into the new financial year, we will think about 
what continuing monitoring we have to do and we 
will prepare for compliance work where we think 
that is necessary. 

Colin Beattie (Midlothian North and 
Musselburgh) (SNP): I want to clarify a couple of 
things. The Scottish rate of income tax is not 
actually a devolved tax, is it? The Department for 
Work and Pensions paper makes that clear. It is 
still part of the UK tax system. I see that our 
witnesses are nodding. 

Paragraph 1.3 of the NAO report says: 

“There are a number of exceptional cases whereby a 
taxpayer would always be deemed Scottish, for example if 
they are a member of Parliament for a Scottish 
constituency.” 

I assume that that includes MEPs, list MSPs and 
so on, and that it is not restricted to someone who 
represents a constituency. Again, I take our 
witnesses’ nods as affirmative. 

On the issue of relief at source, which affects 
the pension companies, there is a two-year 
transition period in place as of this year, as far as I 
understand. Presumably, there have been talks 
with the pension industry on the issue. It does not 
seem to me to be a terribly complex issue, but 
perhaps you can give me a bit more information 
on it. 

Sarah Walker: The thing about relief at source 
is that, for the first time, the pension providers will 
need to be able to distinguish between their 
contributors on the basis of whether they are 
potentially eligible for relief at a different rate. For 
example, if the Scottish basic rate is different, 
Scottish taxpayers will be entitled to a different 
amount of tax relief. 

In relation to the generality of the Scottish rate, 
with PAYE, employers have always been able to 
distinguish between their employees and apply 
different tax rates because of the tax code system 
that we have. In relation to pension relief at 
source, we have never had a mechanism that 
would enable us to distinguish between 
contributors. Therefore, we do not have an 
automatic system in place that allows the pension 
scheme to calculate the claim for tax relief based 
on the different status of different taxpayers. 



9  27 JANUARY 2016  10 
 

 

Those systems have to be developed. A wide 
variety of companies—insurance companies and 
various pension companies—provide pensions, 
and they all have different IT systems and different 
challenges in relation to how they keep their 
records of their customers. We are allowing them 
extra time to ensure that they are able to 
distinguish and identify their taxpayers on the 
basis of the rate that they are liable for, so that 
they can make claims at the right rate. 

Colin Beattie: But surely pension companies 
already deal with a multiplicity of jurisdictions, so it 
cannot be that complicated for them. 

Sarah Walker: In order to do what they have to 
do, they have to be able to identify each 
contributor by their national insurance number and 
to use that to confirm with us whether the person 
is a Scottish taxpayer. That involves two-way 
communication. We have to ensure that the 
companies are giving us the right information with 
regard to the identity of their contributors, and we 
help them to understand the rate that they should 
charge. It is a major change for pension schemes, 
against a background of an awful lot of other types 
of change for the industry. That is why we agreed 
that we would give those companies extra time to 
get ready for it. 

Colin Beattie: Is the two-year period 
reasonable? 

Sarah Walker: I think that it was agreed with 
the industry at the time, following extensive 
consultation. 

Colin Beattie: Clearly, there will be 
complications if, at the end of that period, we do 
not have an arrangement in place.  

Sarah Walker: If the rate is different, we will 
have an interim arrangement in place. This issue 
arises only if the basic rate in Scotland is different 
from that in the UK. If the basic rate is different in 
2016-17 and 2017-18, we have an interim solution 
that involves HMRC making changes to PAYE 
codes to adjust the amount of relief. That is a bit 
messy, but it will get the right amount of money to 
the right people. 

Colin Beattie: It would be accurate, and there 
would be no loss of money to the Scottish 
Government.  

Sarah Walker: That is correct. It would get the 
right amount of money to the claimants.  

We hope that, once we get the system in place, 
along with the pension industry, the system will be 
much smoother and more automatic. The plan is 
that that will be in place in the event that the basic 
rate is different in 2018-19. 

Colin Beattie: In the section of the report 
entitled, “Key findings”, paragraph 4 says that 
HMRC 

“has put only limited resources into specific planning for 
potential tax loss as a result of SRIT.” 

Could you elaborate on that? 

Sarah Walker: That relates to the resources 
that we were putting into planning for compliance 
in 2014-15. More recently, we have increased the 
amount of work that we are doing on compliance. 
The work that I mentioned in relation to high-net-
worth individuals is an example of that. We are 
also doing quite a lot of work with major employers 
to ensure that we have an assurance that their 
PAYE systems will operate the Scottish rate 
correctly. We are ramping up the work that we are 
doing on compliance. 

The risk is clearly less acute when the rates are 
the same, as opposed to there being a differential 
rate between England and Scotland. However, it is 
still important for us to make sure that the 
allocation between Scottish taxpayers and rest-of-
UK taxpayers is as accurate as we can make it. 
We are making sure that there are plans in place 
to support that. 

10:30 

Colin Beattie: Do you have any idea what 
percentage of income tax is collected? I presume 
that a small amount is not collected, for one 
reason or another. 

Sarah Walker: We believe that around 99 per 
cent of the tax on earned income—which is what 
we are talking about—comes in automatically, so 
the tax gap is relatively small. 

Colin Beattie: We have already talked about 
tax evasion and avoidance and so forth. If the tax 
rates move, it is clear that a lot of inventive 
reasons for such activity will be given on both 
sides of the border. We have been talking about 
Scottish tax rates going up and tax rates south of 
the border remaining the same, but it could be the 
other way round. We need processes in place to 
catch tax evasion on both sides. Is that being 
looked at in such a way that there is not just an 
assumption that the Scottish rate will go up and 
that there will be a need for measures to address 
Scottish taxpayers trying to relocate or to become 
tax residents south of the border? It could be vice 
versa. 

Sarah Walker: Absolutely. The important thing 
for us is to get it right, rather than to maximise tax 
on one side or the other. The sorts of compliance 
strategies that we are looking at are equally 
applicable whether the rate in Scotland is higher or 
lower. 
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Dr Richard Simpson (Mid Scotland and Fife) 
(Lab): I want to ask about the DWP side of things, 
if I may. I do not know whether our witnesses are 
comfortable looking at that. 

The costs on the HMRC side are becoming 
clearer as things develop, but the memorandum of 
understanding with the DWP simply says that the 
Scottish Government will be charged quarterly in 
arrears. Do we have any idea of what those costs 
are likely to be? 

Sir Amyas Morse: I am afraid that that is not 
within the scope of the work of the National Audit 
Office. At some point, we can look at that issue 
separately, but we have not looked at it for the 
purposes of today’s meeting. It is not in the report. 

Dr Simpson: I wonder whether Caroline 
Gardner has any comments. 

Caroline Gardner: Thank you, Dr Simpson. 
You will have noted the exchange of letters 
relating to that. It is clearly another adjustment that 
will be required around the Scottish rate of income 
tax. As you would expect, we will be doing a 
proportionate amount of audit work on that from 
the point of view of the Scottish Government, as 
we are doing around the HMRC interaction. The 
exchange of letters is very recent, so it will come 
into our planning for the audit year that is about to 
start. We will provide the committee with more 
information on that at an appropriate point. We 
expect that very small amounts of money will be 
involved. 

Dr Simpson: In October or November last year, 
the Finance Committee received a list of the risks. 
Now we have the new report. Have there been 
any shifts in the risks between the report to the 
Finance Committee and the report to this 
committee? 

Sir Amyas Morse: Not as far as we can see; 
there is nothing that I need to alert you to. So far, 
the conversation has related to the main risks as I 
see them. The need to successfully identify the 
right group of taxpayers is way above everything 
else. 

Colin Keir (Edinburgh Western) (SNP): Good 
morning. I am going to refer back to the risk 
register. This has partly been answered in 
response to the question that my colleague 
Richard Simpson has just asked. 

There are a couple of things in the assessment 
of effectiveness in the risk register that are rated 
as “Moderate”. I am looking for a bit of clarification, 
and I apologise if I am going over old ground. The 
issue is to do with the IT systems.  

One of the risks listed—it is the seventh item—is 
that 

“The project does not manage the IT complexity and 
planned technological change”. 

Another is the fact that 

“The Department for Work & Pensions and HMRC are not 
joined up in their delivery of SRIT.” 

Among the difficulties that are faced, both those 
risks are seen as being “Moderate”. 

Perhaps it is to do with the fact that we have 
seen a number of IT projects in which it has been 
claimed that they are going to plan but they are 
not. Given that you have rated the risk as 
“Moderate”, how confident are you that that 
assessment is absolutely correct, going by the 
systems that have been used before by various 
Government departments, in terms of the 
effectiveness of delivery? 

Sir Amyas Morse: The way that the risk 
register has been laid out has the risk of being 
misleading. What we are describing as “Moderate” 
is HMRC’s assessment of the effectiveness of the 
controls of the risk, not the level of risk. That is 
quite important. 

Colin Keir: Right. I beg your pardon. 

Sir Amyas Morse: We are saying that this is 
probably the least risky route to getting an IT 
capacity in this area. It will involve using a system 
that is working well and simply modifying that—not 
to a very great extent—in order to deliver SRIT. 
That is far less risky than what would have 
happened if you had said, “We’re going to go off 
and write a new system.” Frankly, that would have 
been a waste of money, and much more risky. 

As IT projects go, we do not regard this as a 
risky project. What is stated in the risk register is 
simply that the controls over the project are 
moderate rather than very high. That probably 
reflects a reasonably confident attitude on the part 
of HMRC about carrying out the project. 

Sarah Walker: Yes, indeed. All the changes to 
our IT systems that are necessary in order to 
launch the tax in April—the changes to PAYE to 
cope with the special tax codes that are being 
given out to people who are liable for the Scottish 
rate and to enable us to register and take account 
of changes of address and register the date of 
changes of address—have been put into the 
system. They are there and working already. 

The next tranche of IT changes will relate to the 
self-assessment system. People will not put in 
their self-assessment returns for 2016-17 until 
after the end of that year, so we have longer to 
make sure that those changes are in place. 
However, those are relatively routine changes for 
us. They go with the grain, if you like, of the PAYE 
and self-assessment systems and we are 
confident that the process will go smoothly. 
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Colin Keir: I have one more question, which 
relates to the eleventh risk that is listed in your risk 
register. You say: 

“Other organisations publish information about SRIT that 
is incorrect, misleading or wrongly timed, leading to 
customer confusion and contact.” 

I do not quite understand which organisations you 
are referring to. Could you expand on that point? 

Sarah Walker: If, for instance, there is an article 
in the press about how SRIT works and it is wrong 
or misleading, that can cause a big rush of 
inquiries and phone calls to HMRC and we need 
to deal with that confusion and help people to 
understand. Some of the risks are about levels of 
contact and levels of phone calls that we might 
need to be prepared for. That is one reason why 
we might get a rush of phone calls that we would 
have to be able to cope with. 

Colin Keir: It is just that it was not clear whether 
you were talking about the media or other 
Government departments. 

Sarah Walker: It could be anybody, but the 
media is one example. 

Nigel Don (Angus North and Mearns) (SNP): 
Good morning. Sir Amyas, I would like to ask you 
about your memorandum of understanding with 
the Auditor General. It tells me a story, which I 
think is correct. In paragraph 5, you say that Audit 
Scotland does not 

“have any statutory right of access” 

to HMRC data. Equally, at paragraph 10, you say 
that you are 

“independent of government”, 

which I very much welcome. At paragraph 31, you 
say that you and the Auditor General are both 

“committed to working together in an environment of 
professional respect and promoting a culture of openness”, 

which of course is absolutely what we want to 
hear. 

At paragraph 6, you say that you are 

“happy to work together to ensure that the Parliament 
receives appropriate reports”. 

My difficulty lies in understanding what 
appropriateness might be. Who is going to draw 
the line? Frankly, what am I and my successors on 
the committee going to be able to do if you and 
your successors draw the line somewhere where 
we are not comfortable with it? You hold the pen 
that decides where the line goes. Could you 
explain how you see that? 

Sir Amyas Morse: I will answer that on two 
levels, if I may. Once we understand what the 
rules are and exactly what the implementation of 
the Scotland Act 2012 calls for, it will be possible 

for us to have a conversation about the nature of 
the assurance that we can or should give, which 
will flow from the nature of the information to a 
large extent. You would know that the approach 
was not working correctly if we did not agree on 
it—that would give rise to something, and we will 
strive hard to avoid that. 

If there was an eventuality on which we did not 
agree, the most likely reason for that would be that 
there was some clash between my preserving my 
position in regard to the UK Parliament and what I 
might agree to for the purpose of giving assurance 
to the Scottish Parliament. I am sorry if that 
sounds a bit theoretical. What I am trying to say is 
that my primary job is in providing assurance to 
the UK Parliament; I am sure that you do not have 
to be troubled with my work up here, but I try and 
do that in a pretty forthright way, so my 
independence is extremely important to me. 
Therefore, the most likely reason for our having to 
work our way through something would be that it 
was likely to have an unplanned effect on my 
independence in relation to the UK Parliament. At 
that point, we would just have to work our way 
through it. 

Nigel Don: I am with you there, and I respect 
your independence just as I respect the Auditor 
General’s independence. You can be complete 
pains to the Government because that is what we 
pay you to be. I have no trouble with that. 

Sir Amyas Morse: Thank you. 

Nigel Don: Nor do I have any trouble with the 
fact that you might occasionally disagree. What 
worries me is what would happen if that 
disagreement came down to somebody having to 
pay for making an effort to do some work. I 
suspect that you and your successors will find a 
way of working with the Auditor General, but what 
would happen if there were a disagreement about 
who was to do the work to check something—to 
dig into something—and you said, “Hang on—I 
don’t want to pay,” but the Auditor General could 
not pay because you held the purse strings? I am 
trying to explore that kind of operational issue. I 
am not for a moment suggesting that that will 
occur between you two good folk, but it might 
occur some way down the track between your 
successors. 

Sir Amyas Morse: That is a valid point. Who is 
resourcing whom? We need to find a way of 
discussing that with the commission that funds 
me. At the moment, it funds me primarily to do UK 
Government work, and it would be quite a big 
change for it to say that it was prepared to fund 
me to do work in another way. It would also 
depend on the agreed interpretation of the rules 
and legislation to do with accountability at a 
Government level and, to be honest, I am rather 
keen not to get out in front of that discussion, as it 
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is not my job to determine such things. 
Nevertheless, I understand that there might be 
issues that it would need to be possible to 
determine. 

What you suggest is unlikely to be a big 
problem. If this committee, for example, wanted a 
lot of work to be done within my remit that meant 
that I had to do a lot of additional work, I would 
have to discuss with the Public Accounts 
Commission what it regarded as reasonable and 
unreasonable. However, I am quite sure that its 
attitude would be that, unless the work was going 
to make a big difference to my budget, it would not 
rush to be difficult about it. If the work was 
substantial, some agreement would have to be 
reached between Westminster and the Scottish 
Parliament, and that agreement would have to be 
brokered at a level above me. 

If we identified that as a block, we would pull it 
up and say that it needed to be resolved at 
parliamentary level, because it is not my job to be 
arbitrary about such matters. I do not want to be 
arbitrary; I want to ensure that the matter is 
discussed properly at governmental level. 

10:45 

Nigel Don: I am grateful for that. It is useful to 
put that on the record, because we might get 
there, although I hope that we do not, of course. 

Caroline Gardner: I will add to that briefly, 
because it is important that you hear from me, too. 
As Amyas Morse said, his primary responsibility is 
to provide assurance to the UK Parliament, and 
my primary responsibility is to provide assurance 
to the Scottish Parliament. In the past, those two 
roles have had very little to do with each other in 
many ways. 

Because of the way in which the Scottish rate of 
income tax has been set up, we now have a 
shared interest in relation to HMRC’s collection of 
the tax on the Scottish Government’s behalf. I am 
clear that, as the memorandum of understanding 
sets out, the responsibility for auditing HMRC and 
the rights that go with that sit with the C and AG 
and not with me. That is why I was happy to agree 
to the committee’s request to provide an annual 
report that would provide additional assurance on 
the work that has been planned and carried out 
and the conclusions from it. 

It is possible that, in the future, I will feel that the 
Scottish Parliament wants or would benefit from 
more assurance than the C and AG feels it is 
appropriate to provide. That is exactly the sort of 
issue that I would draw to the committee’s 
attention in my report that sits alongside the C and 
AG’s report. Resolving that would be a matter that 
is above our pay grades, but you would have the 
assurance that I thought that work needed to be 

done or, speaking hypothetically, that I disagreed 
with the conclusions that the C and AG had 
reached on the basis of the work that he had 
done. Therefore, that is an important check and 
balance in the system, which reflects the new 
arrangement of shared dependency on HMRC to 
collect the tax. 

Stuart McMillan (West Scotland) (SNP): I 
have a couple of questions about the risk register. 
The first issue has been touched on. Risk 13 is 
that 

“Communication products designed to inform the UK 
population in relation to SRIT are not delivered to time and 
specification.” 

Colin Keir asked about that, and Sarah Walker 
gave the example of the media. I am interested in 
the panel’s opinion as to whether additional work 
should be undertaken with the media so that they 
are fully informed about SRIT and how it will be 
delivered and they can then be part of the solution 
by getting the correct information out to the wider 
population. I am sure that inaccurate information 
from the media would have an adverse effect on 
HMRC, as it would receive a huge number of 
additional phone calls. 

Sarah Walker: Yes. The media have been a big 
part of our communication strategy. When we did 
the big mailshot in December and sent out letters 
to the Scottish tax-paying population, we did quite 
a lot of proactive work with the media in Scotland. 
We issued background material and briefed 
journalists to ensure that they had material to put 
in their publications to explain to people what the 
Scottish rate of income tax is all about, why they 
were about to get a letter and what they needed to 
do. That led to a number of articles in the Scottish 
press, and quite a lot of activity online on things 
such as Twitter. 

As I said, we will follow that up with direct 
advertising in the next couple of months. There will 
be advertising in the press and online and 
coverage on the radio. The message that we are 
getting out is simple: people should make sure 
that HMRC has their up-to-date address so that 
we can correctly apply the Scottish rate. 

The announcement of the rate in the draft 
budget in December was another opportunity for 
us to draw attention to the Scottish rate. The fact 
that the rate will not be different attracted a certain 
amount of publicity, and we used that opportunity 
to give background information to journalists so 
that they understood the situation. We were pretty 
happy with the coverage that we got in December 
and we were certainly happy with the level of 
accuracy. 

Stuart McMillan: That is helpful. My second 
question concerns the first point on the risk 
register, which is that 
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“The Scottish Parliament does not agree the Scottish 
Government’s Scottish Rate Resolution, resulting in a late 
change of rate.” 

That risk is marked as “Low” under your 

“assessment of the effectiveness of controls in place”. 

Will you provide a bit more information on that, 
please? I pose the question because who will form 
the Scottish Government after the May election is 
probably not an issue. Obviously, apart from that, 
the electorate will determine what the make-up of 
the Parliament is. 

Sarah Walker: The legislation requires the 
Scottish Parliament to set a rate by the end of 
March—by the end of the financial year—so that a 
rate is in place for the new financial year. If that 
decision were to be taken right at the very end of 
the financial year, we could still apply the Scottish 
rate. However, that would give rise to additional 
costs, because we would have to change people’s 
tax codes after the start of the financial year. That 
would involve extra costs for us and more 
disruption for employers. 

The memorandum of understanding that we 
have with the Scottish Government asks it to give 
us an indication of the rate by the end of 
November, before the start of the financial year. 
That is the assumption that we will use in order to 
set all the PAYE codes and tax collection 
mechanisms that we need, and that minimises the 
cost and disruption. 

That is the way in which we would prefer to 
proceed. However, the legislation allows the 
Scottish Parliament to not set the rate until the end 
of March. We can cope with that and there is no 
problem, but it creates additional cost and 
disruption, so the risk assessment reflects the fact 
that there would be additional work to do and 
additional cost if the decision on the rate was 
taken at the very last minute. 

Stuart McMillan: I assume that, when the 
legislation was going through the parliamentary 
process, HMRC raised that point with the Scottish 
Government. 

Sarah Walker: Yes. The Scottish Government 
is very aware of what we need to be able to 
operate PAYE. That is why we asked it to give us 
the assumption at the beginning of December. The 
Scottish Government knows that if, for whatever 
reason, the rate was set differently at the end of 
March, that would cost the Scottish Government 
additional money and be more disruptive for 
employers. 

Stuart McMillan: The point that I raised was 
whether, when the bill for this to take place was 
going through the parliamentary process, HMRC 
actually raised this issue. 

Sarah Walker: Do you mean the Scotland bill 
back in— 

Stuart McMillan: Yes—the 2012 act. 

Sarah Walker: I am pretty sure that the issue 
would have been discussed at that time. The time 
limits are in the 2012 act, so the process for 
having a Scottish Parliament resolution to set the 
rate and the implications of the timing of that 
certainly would have been discussed at the time. 

Mary Scanlon: It would have been quite 
embarrassing if we had had two auditors general 
today and you had worked together to prepare for 
the introduction of the tax and gone way over 
budget. However, that is not the case. 

Caroline Gardner’s report states that you have 
worked well together and that the  

“estimated cost ... of setting up the Scottish rate of income 
tax has decreased by £10 million”. 

We are very used to hearing of increases in this 
committee. Is that decrease a result of incredible 
efficiency on HMRC’s part or did you overestimate 
in the first place? 

Sarah Walker: I think that it is down to us. The 
original estimate of £40 million to £45 million was 
made back in 2010, so it is a very old estimate. It 
was done at a very early stage when we had not 
done the work on what would be involved. We are 
now down to an estimate of between £30 million 
and £35 million, which we published in early 2015. 
We have information about the amount of contact 
and the amount of activity that we have had to do 
for the mailshot. That has been less than we 
expected, so I think that we will reassess the 
overall estimate. 

The best explanation is probably that the 
original estimate was quite generous, because we 
did not have a good idea of what was going to be 
involved. We have put a lot of work into refining 
the plans for the IT change; we also had to make 
an assumption about how much activity, phone 
calls and contact we would get. We erred on the 
side of caution, and the cost has turned out to be 
less than estimated. Therefore, the estimate has 
come down over time. 

Mary Scanlon: I appreciate that, and because 
of that you are 20 per cent under budget.  

I have a question for Caroline Gardner. As we 
have heard, the cost of implementation has been 
20 per cent under budget, but Revenue Scotland 
has gone a good 20 per cent over budget. I 
appreciate that the issue is more a matter for the 
next agenda item, but in the context of looking at 
savings in one budget, will you explain the 
situation? 

Caroline Gardner: I think that the convener 
would probably prefer me to answer that in detail 
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under the next item. In broad terms, the answer is 
similar to the one provided by Sarah Walker: the 
estimate was made at an early stage, and as the 
scale of the task became clearer, the budget also 
became clearer. I am happy to answer in more 
detail under the next item. 

The Convener: I thank the panel for its 
contribution. I briefly suspend the meeting to allow 
a changeover of witnesses. 

10:56 

Meeting suspended. 

10:58 

On resuming— 

Section 23 Report 

“Implementing the Scotland Act 2012: an 
update” 

The Convener: Agenda item 3 is evidence on 
the AGS report “Implementing the Scotland Act 
2012: an update”. From Audit Scotland, I welcome 
Caroline Gardner, Auditor General for Scotland; 
Mark Taylor, assistant director; and Gordon Smail, 
senior manager. I understand that the Auditor 
General has a brief opening statement. 

Caroline Gardner: Taken together, the powers 
in the Scotland Act 2012 and the Scotland Bill 
have significant implications for the Scottish 
Parliament’s financial responsibilities. In 
December 2014, I published my first report on the 
implementation of the financial powers in the 2012 
act. The report that I am bringing to the committee 
today provides an update on progress since then. 

Earlier this morning, we discussed HMRC’s 
preparations for the Scottish rate of income tax. 
My report on the Scotland Act 2012 notes that the 
Scottish Government and HMRC are working well 
together and, as you heard, it reflects the findings 
of the Comptroller and Auditor General about 
HMRC’s preparations for the Scottish rate of 
income tax. Therefore, I will focus my introductory 
remarks on the two other areas in my report: how 
effectively Revenue Scotland implemented the two 
new devolved taxes and how the Scottish 
Government is developing its financial 
management and reporting to accommodate the 
new powers. 

First, on the devolved taxes, I am pleased to 
report that Revenue Scotland successfully 
implemented the two devolved taxes on time. 
Revenue Scotland effectively managed the risks 
that were highlighted in my report in December 
2014 and ensured that the IT system and people 
needed to collect and manage the taxes were in 
place by the time that the taxes went live in April 
2015. 

It cost £5.5 million to implement the devolved 
taxes, which is £1.2 million more than was 
originally estimated in the financial memorandum 
to the Revenue Scotland and Tax Powers Bill in 
December 2013. The increase was due mainly to 
the need for additional staff to provide the skills 
and support that were required to deliver the 
project in the time available. 

Revenue Scotland has established 
arrangements for making sure that taxpayers pay 
the right amount of tax, but it is too early to assess 
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their effectiveness. Revenue Scotland is 
monitoring the amount of additional tax that it 
recovers through its compliance activities, and it 
will report that amount annually as part of its public 
performance reporting. 

More generally, Revenue Scotland is refining its 
systems and processes, taking account of its 
experience in setting up and administering the two 
devolved taxes. It has identified lessons learned 
and is applying them in preparation for further 
devolved taxes. 

Secondly, on financial management and 
reporting, the Scottish Government has made 
good progress in modifying its arrangements to 
accommodate the powers in the Scotland Act 
2012. As we know, some arrangements are still 
being developed, and that seems reasonable, 
given that the new fiscal framework is yet to be 
agreed with the UK Government. Once it has been 
agreed, it is important that the Scottish 
Government moves quickly to fully develop its 
financial management and reporting arrangements 
to underpin it. I have made two recommendations 
in my report to that effect. 

As always, my colleagues and I are happy to 
answer the committee’s questions. 

Mary Scanlon: I will ask the question that I 
asked earlier. On page 11 of the report, exhibit 3 
shows that Revenue Scotland staffing costs have 
gone up by £1.36 million. On the following page, in 
paragraph 25, you say: 

“The Scottish Government will need to reflect any 
additional costs in Revenue Scotland in its financial 
planning and budgets.” 

We have a 20 per cent variance on the original 
estimate. Are further costs coming down the line? 
We are so accustomed to new IT projects coming 
in well over budget. Are there any particular risks 
here apart from what you have noted? 

Caroline Gardner: It is important for me to 
emphasise that the costs that we set out in exhibit 
3 are the costs of the project to establish Revenue 
Scotland. That included getting its staffing and IT 
systems in place and making sure that it was in a 
position to collect the new taxes when they came 
into effect on 1 April last year. As you say, those 
costs came in at £1.2 million higher than the 
estimate that came with the original legislation. 

Our conclusion is that most of that is exactly 
because of the evolving understanding of what 
was required, the shifts that were made as it 
became clearer what people were involved and 
what the costs of the IT were. Gordon Smail can 
give you more detail on that. 

Mary Scanlon: I appreciate that they were 
setting-up costs, but we are in new territory now. 
We are looking at the on-going running costs or 

the revenue costs. Given that setting up ran 20 per 
cent over budget, are the actual running costs—
the costs of collecting the tax in Scotland—likely to 
be greater than estimated? 

Caroline Gardner: The reason for my caution is 
that we are clearly in an evolving field. We have 
the two new taxes up and running. We do not yet 
know how effective the compliance activities are, 
because we do not have a full year’s experience. 
There may be a need for more staffing in that or 
other areas. We also have the new Scotland Bill, 
which will provide, initially, two more devolved 
taxes that will also be collected by Revenue 
Scotland. 

Gordon Smail will talk you through the way 
those two sets of costs are related, with the caveat 
that there is still a good deal of uncertainty about 
the longer-term costs. 

Gordon Smail (Audit Scotland): It is important 
to differentiate between set-up costs and on-going 
running costs. That is why I think the question was 
raised. 

On the set-up costs, which we highlight in 
exhibit 3, £1.2 million more was spent overall than 
was originally anticipated. It was one of those 
situations in which the legislation and the financial 
memorandum were brought forward, but it was 
only some time after that that the requirements 
based on staff and IT needs—the two major 
elements of the spend—became clearer. As we 
say in the report, the issue with the staff costs, 
which was the major element that was over the 
original estimate in the financial memorandum, 
was about getting an understanding of what 
additional staff were needed to ensure that the 
programme was brought in properly and on time. I 
think that that explains that element of our report. 

While we are talking about the costs, it is as well 
pointing out that the IT costs were slightly less 
than were originally planned in the financial 
memorandum. That gives members a sense of the 
work that needed to be done to understand the 
implications. Of course, it was a new area for 
everybody. 

Caroline Gardner was right to say that we need 
to be cautious about what the on-going costs 
might be in future with the additional devolved 
taxes and other responsibilities coming down the 
line and, indeed, as Revenue Scotland 
understands more about its operational role in 
respect of compliance, identifying tax gaps and all 
the things that go along with that in dealing with 
members of the public and the inquiries that come 
through. We already know about that from the land 
and buildings transaction tax. 

In short, it is about understanding the business. 
Our report says that Revenue Scotland has done 
well to understand its business and staffing 
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requirements and is progressing in that way. 
However, there is some uncertainty that we need 
to reflect, as we have done in the report. 

Mary Scanlon: I would not say that being 20 
per cent over budget is doing too well. 

Gordon Smail: That was, of course, in relation 
to the plans back at the time— 

Mary Scanlon: I appreciate that it was in 
relation to setting up. 

Gordon Smail: Audit Scotland has previously 
spoken to committees about financial memoranda 
and how accurate they can be or not. The point is 
that this was new territory for everybody. 

Mary Scanlon: I appreciate that. Thank you 
very much. 

We have been busy talking about the Scottish 
rate of income tax, but I want to look at paragraph 
67 of the report and onwards. The report says: 

“The Scottish Government is developing processes to 
manage its capital borrowing powers”. 

That is little talked about but, in my humble 
opinion, the additional borrowing powers are fairly 
significant. We are talking about £2.2 billion. Can 
you give us an update on that? 

New capital borrowing powers were included in 
the Scotland Act 2012 and took effect on 1 April 
last year. Forgive me, but I am not a member of 
the Finance Committee and so I am new to the 
issue. Is that £2.2 billion available for drawing 
down at this point in time? Has it been drawn 
down? Can you give me a bit of clarity and an 
update on where we are with those significant new 
borrowing powers in Scotland? Can you confirm 
that the amount is £2.2 billion every year? Is that 
an additional £2.2 billion? Mark Taylor is saying 
no. You can understand that I am looking for 
clarity. 

Caroline Gardner: I ask Mark Taylor to talk 
members through the details, because it is 
important that we get the matter clear in the 
committee. The questions that Mrs Scanlon is 
asking show why I made the recommendation that 
I made. 

Mary Scanlon: Sorry, but what 
recommendation? 

Caroline Gardner: The recommendation in the 
report about the importance of the Scottish 
Government’s setting out its strategy for capital 
borrowing and the way in which decisions will be 
made. There are significant new powers that have 
long-term consequences, and it is important that it 
is clear to the Parliament and people more widely 
how the powers are being used. 

Mary Scanlon: The powers have been in place 
for almost a year, so should there not have been 

more clarity on them? As an MSP, I should have 
known about them. Are you saying that there 
should have been clarity on the £2.2 billion on 1 
April, when those new powers were implemented? 

Caroline Gardner: Since the borrowing powers 
came into place, the Scottish Government has 
included its plans for using them in the budget 
proposal. My recommendation is very much more 
about the framework under the updated fiscal 
framework and the way in which decisions are 
taken so that the Parliament is clear about the 
choices that are being made and the 
consequences. 

Mark Taylor can give members more detail on 
that. 

Mark Taylor (Audit Scotland): The £2.2 billion 
is an aggregate limit that applies to borrowing over 
a number of years. A separate annual limit is 
identified, which is a percentage of the capital 
departmental expenditure limit budget. In 2015-16, 
that equated broadly to £306 million. The figure is 
slightly above that in the current draft budget. It is 
around £300 million-plus each year, which 
aggregates over time to a total of £2.2 billion debt 
at any one time. 

On whether there should be more clarity, as the 
Auditor General said, there is reference to the 
matter in the budget, and we think that that could 
be improved through time. We have reported on 
that separately in our work on developing financial 
reporting. 

It is fundamentally important that we have clarity 
about the Scottish Government’s plans for using 
its borrowing powers over a longer period and 
over a strategic period, thinking ahead. We 
recognise that, while discussions about the fiscal 
framework are continuing, it is difficult to tie that 
down and for the Scottish Government to conclude 
that. However, we said in the report that, as soon 
as that framework is available, it is urgent that the 
Scottish Government can articulate what its 
strategy is and how it will use its current powers 
alongside what will be coming down the line. 

Mary Scanlon: So we could expect that in the 
forthcoming Scottish budget, which I think is due 
about mid-February. 

Caroline Gardner: As Mark Taylor has said, it 
depends on progress with the fiscal framework. 
The fiscal framework is required in order to be 
clear about the strategy for using the borrowing 
powers. However, it is now an urgent matter that it 
all comes together as a coherent package. 

Colin Beattie: It is nice to be able to note that 
this has been such a success. The Auditor 
General comments that 

“The Scottish Government established effective structures 
for managing the implementation of the devolved taxes” 
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and 

“Revenue Scotland put effective arrangements in place to 
identify, respond to, and manage issues”. 

It is good to see a project that has been well 
managed in that way. 

Paragraph 66 of the Audit Scotland report talks 
about the Scottish Government having a limited 
cash reserve of £125 million. I just want to 
check—is that in terms of a windfall income 
coming from tax as opposed to what would 
happen if, for example, the Scottish Government 
decided to put up taxes? Presumably that would 
be a planned tax increase that would not fall under 
that limit. 

Caroline Gardner: Again, your question 
highlights the complexity of the new powers that 
are coming into being. That is partly why I am 
pushing hard for the financial reporting to be 
developed so that we can have a clear picture of 
that. I will ask Mark to talk you through how it 
works in practice. 

Mark Taylor: On the ability to have a reserve, 
when more tax is collected than was originally 
forecast and budgeted for, the Scottish 
Government can decide to pay some of it into the 
reserve. In future years, if less tax is collected than 
forecast, the Government will be able to draw on 
the reserve to make up the difference. 

However, the way in which the reserve currently 
operates is that there are strict rules around what 
can be paid into and drawn out from the reserve 
that are related to the variation between the 
devolved tax take that was forecast and what the 
actual tax take was. 

Colin Beattie: Okay. We are talking about 
windfall tax here, not budgeted. 

Caroline Gardner: I would describe it more as 
a smoothing mechanism. As Mark Taylor said, if 
the Scottish rate of income tax raises more than 
was expected, the Scottish Government can 
choose to spend that in whatever way it wishes to. 
Equally, it can have a small cash reserve that it 
plans to carry forward to future years if it thinks 
that tax receipts in that year may have been higher 
than normal for a particular reason. It is a 
smoothing mechanism between years, reflecting 
the fact that the Scottish Government’s finances 
are still closely linked to the UK-wide finances. 

Colin Beattie: So, in simple terms, £125 million 
is really optional. 

Caroline Gardner: The choice to use it is 
optional—absolutely. That is right. 

Colin Beattie: Paragraph 26 says: 

“the UK Government will transfer any costs saved by 
HMRC from not operating Stamp Duty Land Tax or the 
Landfill Tax in Scotland to the Scottish Government.” 

It says that £0.3 million was transferred. Is that for 
a full year? It does not seem very much. 

Caroline Gardner: That is for the full year. It is 
not very much but it reflects the fact that, as the 
income tax system is a UK-wide system, the 
former system for collecting stamp duty was a UK-
wide system and the savings from Scottish 
transactions that are no longer going through that 
system but are instead going through the new 
Revenue Scotland system are small savings. They 
are at the margin. 

Colin Beattie: Still in the same paragraph, on 
the costs associated with the devolution of stamp 
duty land tax, HMRC 

“estimates this will cost £1 million”. 

That is not an on-going cost, though, is it? That is 
a one-off cost. 

Caroline Gardner: That is the estimated cost of 
switching off the system that was previously used 
to collect stamp duty UK-wide for the transactions 
relating to Scotland. 

Colin Beattie: It will cost £1 million to switch it 
off. 

Caroline Gardner: The cost actually came in at 
£0.73 million, but yes. 

11:15 

Nigel Don: Good morning, Auditor General. I 
return to a theme that I have pursued before. It is 
easy for us to talk about cash coming in and cash 
going out, which is mostly what you audit, but 
capital borrowing brings an opportunity for long-
term capital investment, which we have discussed. 
In any business, one would worry about having a 
balance sheet showing the valuation of assets, 
depreciation and all the other things that financial 
accountants are familiar with. Are we any nearer 
to having a balance sheet for Scotland that will 
help us to understand how those things are 
changing over time? 

Caroline Gardner: I share your view that 
having a balance sheet for Scotland is important, 
given the new financial powers, and I have 
recommended that in reports over the past two or 
three years. The committee might recall that, when 
you took evidence from the permanent secretary 
on my section 22 report on the Scottish 
Government’s consolidated accounts, you asked 
the same question and the permanent secretary 
gave a commitment to bring forward proposals 
early in 2016. We have not yet seen those 
proposals, but I share your view that it is an 
important matter and I will keep pushing for such a 
balance sheet, as I have in this report. 
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Nigel Don: Thank you. That is a very positive 
response in the sense that you believe that that is 
going to happen. 

Caroline Gardner: As I say, the permanent 
secretary gave a positive commitment to this 
committee in November or December 2015 to 
bring forward proposals early in 2016. We will 
work with the clerks to ensure that the committee 
follows that up in my future reporting on the 
matter. There is a lot going on in the area, within 
Government and more widely, but that is an 
important component of making the new powers 
work effectively for the long term. 

Stuart McMillan: I refer the Auditor General 
and Nigel Don to the evidence that was given to 
the Devolution (Further Powers) Committee, 
where the same issue came up. 

The Convener: There are no further questions 
from colleagues. As agreed, we now move into 
private session. 

11:17 

Meeting continued in private until 11:34. 
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